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Introduction

In his latest book, Have a Little Faith, Mitch Albom tells the story of his unfolding friendship with Rabbi Albert Lewis as a prelude to delivering the Reb’s eulogy. The book is full of warmth, humour, and the joy of life, and is a wonderful example of how a shared commitment to living and loving infused with a strong religious faith can build a bridge across the widest of waters. Rabbi Lewis was a larger-than-life character in the best Jewish tradition, and Mitch Albom’s engaging style makes him sing in the memory. For one of his sermons, Rabbi Lewis brought a squash, a block of wood, and a hammer into the pulpit. He proceeded to smash the squash with the hammer, and to hit the block of wood repeatedly. The wood was well-nigh impervious to the hammer-blows. The Reb’s message was that things that grow quickly, like vegetables, are often destroyed just as quickly, whereas things that develop slowly, like trees and tradition, are much more resilient and long-lasting.
On January 4 2010 we celebrated Louis Braille’s 201st birthday and, with it, the passage of another year in the history and traditions of braille. Lest we become complacent in the afterglow of last year’s celebrations, an article appeared in the Italian newspaper La Repubblica a few days after Louis Braille’s 201st birthday. It was titled “The Decline of Braille: Doomsday for the Dots?”, and described braille as struggling under the threat from audio technologies. Articles such as this are, in many ways, new variations on a familiar theme, but the theme itself—that braille withers as the grass—seems to resonate with those who do not use braille and who find it confronting that there is a system of communication that is inaccessible to them. Louis Braille faced powerful opposition from the outset, but ultimately it was braille that survived—and not only survived, but flourished. And now we are surrounded by almost two centuries of tradition. Rabbi Lewis’ demonstration of the power of slow and sustained growth is a bright beacon of hope as we think and talk about braille. Whatever braille may be, it is certainly not a zucchini that will be pulverised under a rain of hammer-blows.
And, indeed, the Australian Braille Authority (ABA) has done much thinking and talking about braille in the past year.

The Year at a Glance (or Under the Finger)
The Executive
During the past year, Frances Gentle resigned from the ABA Executive so she could give her undivided attention to her PhD. Kate Randall also resigned when she left Vision Australia to purse new career opportunities. The Executive has the responsibility to fill casual vacancies of this kind, and was pleased to invite Linda Triasmono (Queensland Braille Writing Association) to serve as Liaison Officer, and Leona Holloway to re-acquaint herself with the position of Secretary.
The restructured Executive has been characteristically busy during the past year. We have met regularly by teleconference, sometimes twice a month, supplemented by face-to-face meetings in September 2009 and March 2010. The Executive has continued to work cohesively and effectively as a team, in a friendly atmosphere where individual perspectives are respected and agreement by consensus is always achieved. It is important to emphasise again, as I have in previous years, that participation on the ABA Executive is voluntary, meetings generally occur late in the evening, and the main recompense comes from the sense of satisfaction in a job well done.
Meetings of the Executive are funded by the Round Table on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities Inc. (the "Round Table"), of which the ABA is the only permanent subcommittee. Without regular meetings of the Executive, it would not be possible for the ABA to serve the broader braille-using community effectively by providing leadership in Braille code maintenance and development, and we thank the Round Table in anticipation of its ongoing support of our activities in the coming year.
I thank the Executive for their unwavering commitment, encouragement, and collegiality.
Louis Braille Bicentenary

2009 was, of course, the 200th anniversary of the birth of three eminent contributors to the development of human civilisation: Charles Darwin, Abraham Lincoln, and Louis Braille. In their different ways, Darwin and Lincoln engineered a paradigm shift in the way we think about the world and our place in it. For those of us who are blind, Louis Braille made it possible for us to appreciate and participate in this paradigm shift. As Louis Braille’s five-pointed star of reading, writing, thought, participation and independence hovered over us last year, we were able to enjoy a rare period of exultation as we celebrated braille past and present. 

At last year’s Round Table meeting dinner we commemorated the bicentenary with a cake-cutting ceremony. The cake was decorated with “200 Years of Braille”, and was suitably tasty. There is a short video of the event, and I’m hoping to make it available online at some stage before the tricentenary.

Rebecca Maxwell and her group of intrepid “proudly braille-dependent” supporters known as ABLA (Australian Braille Literacy Action) celebrated LB’s 200th by putting together a book of 49 interviews with blind people for whom braille is an important part of living. Titled “Blind and Busy”, the book is available from the publisher, www.palmerhiggsbooks.com. In an era where integration often serves to diminish awareness of the traditions that have helped to empower blind people, Blind and Busy is an important part of our social history, and an enduring legacy to braille.

In May 2009, Dorothy Hamilton, another ABLA member, addressed an audience of 120 people at Ripponlea, Victoria, on the topic of Louis Braille and the importance of Braille.

Vision Australia organised a number of activities during 2009, including a collaboration with Australia Post that resulted in the release of embossed braille envelopes. In print and braille on one side of the envelope is the text “Vision Australia honours Louis Braille, who provided the key to literacy for people who are blind”. On the other side, in large dots with graduated spacing, is “200 years   Louis Braille”. As far as I know, the envelopes are still in circulation.

In keeping with the notion of “think global, act local” a broad range of community-based activities was organised to celebrate the bicentenary at the local level across Australia. In the absence of a complete list of such activities, I can only mention those that I am aware of, and invite others to remedy any omissions.

In NSW: RIDBC Renwick Centre produced a website to commemorate the bicentenary of Louis Braille’s birth. The website contains a range of resources providing an overview of the history of Braille and an introduction to the Braille code. These include Braille facts, nearly 20 minutes of videos, a crossword puzzle, 10 quiz questions, article reviews and links to other interesting web-sites (plus much more!). The website is at http://www.ridbcrenwickcentre.com/louisbraille/

In the ACT: a very successful Louis Braille celebration day was held at the Maribyrnong Centre, attended by blind children and their friends from mainstream schools, as well as other members of the local community and government officials. A braille promotion kit was also produced and distributed to all primary schools in the ACT.
In South Australia: Royal Society for the Blind of SA (RSB) worked in partnership with the Adelaide Advertiser to produce an education supplement that highlighted the importance of braille.
In Victoria: The Statewide Vision Resource Centre developed a presentation about Louis Braille that was included as part of the classroom teachers’ professional development program. About 140 primary and secondary school teachers were involved in this training program. The Centre also held a Louis Braille Day on May 25, during Victorian Education Week. The early- and mid-primary students took part in activities relating to Louis Braille.

In Western Australia: a number of activities were organised:

· The Association for the Blind of WA’s Braille Production Unit hosted a morning tea for its transcribers and proofreaders. Guest speaker was the Program Manager of the Association’s Family and Children’s Services, who spoke about the benefits and impact of braille to the young clients in the Children’s Services area.

· On Australia Day, 26 January 2009, the Association for the Blind of WA was given an opportunity to participate in the Lotterywest Skyworks event, making the Skyshow more accessible to people who are blind or vision-impaired. This provided an opportunity to not just make the show accessible but to also mark the bicentenary of the birth of Louis Braille. Staff in the Community Relations team took to the Perth foreshore and handed out a description of the entire 30 minute Skyshow in bbraille. A braille alphabet bookmark was also provided for sighted spectators challenging them to decipher the dots. The estimated crowd for this event was 300,000.

· The Association for the Blind of WA conducted an Open Day where members of the public were invited to visit its building, interact with the fun activities and better understand the work of the organisation. A focus of this event was a braille celebration where Senator Judith Adams cut the Louis Braille birthday cake, which was decorated with a braille inscription. 

Queensland was exuberant in its celebration of the Louis Braille bicentenary (my thanks to Linda Triasmono for providing this information):

· The Queensland Braille Writing Association (QBWA) held its Annual General Meeting on 24 June 2009. There was a special presentation on the bicentenary, with a birthday cake, and a talk by braille music educator, Jacquie Conn, on her experiences at the celebrations in France in January 2009.
· QBWA’s annual Braille Reading and Writing Competition for school students was held on 11 September 2009. The theme for the day was Louis’ 200th birthday, with many of the reading and writing passages focusing on 200 years of braille.

· On 23 July, ABA Qld held the launch of their book, The Joy of Life, at the Sherwood Indooroopilly RSL. The book was a long-term project, about five years in the making, but its launch was seen as an opportunity to celebrate both the life of the late Mercy Dickinson, in whose honour the book has been compiled, and that of Louis Braille.

· The Australian Braille Authority Queensland Subcommittee's Louis Braille bicentennial celebrations included public library displays beginning in July at the Annerley library and continuing into 2010. The exhibits were mostly behind glass, and contained braille books of various styles, sometimes along with the print equivalent, as well as maps, tactual pictures and photographs showing the uses of braille. There were also touchable braille posters on display and braille alphabets and print flyers to take home.

· As part of Brisbane City Council Library Services' "Live in the Libraries" program, Soprano, Julie-Anne Van Der Boor, presented a series of performances in the Indooroopilly, Toowong and Corrinda libraries throughout October. In this “educational and musically elegant” performance, Julie-Anne provided braille music for the audience to "read", and demonstrated how braille empowers braille-literate musicians.

· The staff of Aspley East State School Disability Services Unit created a braille awareness resource to be used in the classroom. More than 20 worksheets enable children of various ages and levels of ability to learn about braille in a fun, interactive way. The program is available on CD-ROM at a small cost.

For me, The highlight of 2009 was my involvement in Braille on Manly Beach, the project to sculpt a braille message in the sand in Sydney. After 18 months of planning, Braille on Manly Beach became a reality on Sunday September 20 as part of the Manly Arts Festival. Teams of volunteers under the expert guidance of sand sculptor Dennis Massoud worked enthusiastically to make a giant braille message in the sand of Manly's West Esplanade harbour-side beach. The teams that had been recruited prior to the event were joined by dozens of beach-going locals and tourists of all ages who pitched in to shovel sand and carry buckets of water. The shovelling and water-carrying began at 9:30, and the 23-dot message quickly took shape. Each dot was 1 metre in diameter and 0.5 metres high. The entire message was completed at about 3pm, 2 hours ahead of schedule, and just in time for the helicopter fly-over that produced some stunning aerial photographs of the message set amid the panorama of Sydney's northern beaches. Check out the YouTube video and Anne Walton’s article in Australia’s Arts Monthly magazine for more details, including some of the photographs.

Those who preferred a more relaxed experience kept themselves busy buying tickets in the raffle for four tactile T-shirts with the alphabet embossed on the front in braille and print. Long lines of children formed near the marquee waiting to have messages brailled for them by a crack team of on-location braille transcribers, while others contributed messages to the braille time capsule.

Just before 5pm, a short ceremony took place, during which Australia’s Disability Discrimination Commissioner Graeme Innes unveiled the message that had been made in the sand: braille rocks (using the "brl" contraction for "braille"). Graeme also announced the four lucky winners of the braille T-shirts.

To serve as a memento of the event, we arranged with a US-based company called Braille Tees to produce 50 unique, special, one-of-a-kind, limited-edition T-shirts, and they all sold quickly. The shirts have the “braille rocks” message in white braille dots and print on the front, along with “Manly beach, Sydney 2009”, and the braille alphabet embossed on the back. 

Braille on Manly Beach was conceived by Anne Walton, who has become internationally respected for working with braille in ways that are both artistic and inclusive, and me, in my role of braille advocate. It was made possible by the expertise and enthusiasm of sand sculptor Dennis Massoud, and the event was supported by a grant from the Community Partnerships Division of the Australia Council. And it all happened because so many people were inspired by the coming-together of braille and the beach, and gave generously of their time and energy. Thank you to all who were involved.

The Rules of Unified English Braille
Unified English Braille (UEB) was adopted as Australia’s official braille code on May 14 2005 during the Annual Meeting of the Australian Braille Authority. At the time, there were few teaching and learning resources available for UEB, and although the UEB Primer developed by Josie Howse in 2006 continues to be invaluable for anyone learning the basics of UEB, there was clearly a need for an authoritative and complete elaboration of the rules of the new code that could be used by braille educators, producers, and readers.

After preliminary discussion with several organisations involved in the teaching and production of braille, a project brief was adopted by the ABA Executive in August 2007 for the development of what has come to be known as the UEB Rulebook. The proposal included a specification of the work that would be required, as well as a budget for the project. There was discussion by the Executive of the Round Table, and also at the General Assembly of the International Council on English Braille (ICEB) in April 2008. Following some fine-tuning of the original proposal, sponsorship was sought for the project in June 2008, and five organisations contributed funds to allow the project to commence in August 2008.

Christine Simpson was engaged by the Round Table to edit and compile the Rulebook based on the core formulation of the rules of UEB that was being done by the committees of the ICEB responsible for developing UEB. Christine is an experienced teacher of braille to adults, a leading producer of braille materials in Australia, and a lifelong user of braille in all aspects of her personal and professional life. Under the guidance of the ABA Executive, the UEB Rulebook development was supported by a project Advisory Committee comprising representatives from the ABA Executive, the sponsoring organisations, The Braille Authority of New Zealand, and ICEB. This Committee met regularly during the past two years, and has provided invaluable advice on all aspects of the book’s development. 

The UEB Rulebook will be launched by Maryanne Diamond (President of the World Blind Union) at a cocktail event after the ABA’s Annual Meeting in Sydney on June 5 2010.

The Rulebook could not have been developed without the commitment of many people and groups. The organisations who provided financial sponsorship of the project have demonstrated their commitment to UEB and the aims and objectives of the Rulebook. The sponsors are:

· Royal Institute for Deaf and Blind Children (Australia)

· Royal National Institute of Blind People (UK)

· Royal New Zealand Foundation of the Blind

· Royal Society for the Blind, South Australia

· Vision Australia.

In addition to providing financial support, the sponsors have been generous with staff time for attending meetings of the project Advisory Committee and reviewing drafts as the Rulebook has progressed. May I express sincere thanks on behalf of the ABA and the braille community to the sponsoring organisations for their generous support of the UEB rulebook development.
The ICEB has been strongly committed to the UEB Rulebook project since the earliest stages of planning, and has expedited the work of its UEB Rules Committee and its UEB project Committee to help ensure that the Rulebook could be completed on time and within budget. The ICEB has been represented on the project Advisory Committee, and ICEB members have provided valuable feedback on the various drafts that have been circulated for comment.

The Executive of the Round Table, led by Brian Conway, has been committed to the UEB Rulebook Project through the management of its financial aspects, as well as assisting with the design of the Rulebook cover, and arranging for printing. 

The Round Table was successful in obtaining Government funding for UEB workshops that were held throughout Australia in the mid-1990s. The input and feedback provided by these workshops helped to shape the development of UEB in various ways and, ultimately, have influenced the content and structure of the Rulebook.

The UEB Rulebook will be an essential resource for transcribers, educators and readers of UEB, and for developers of assistive technologies who wish to include support for UEB in their products. The provision of sufficient opportunity for broad-based stakeholder consultation has help ensure that the Rulebook remains firmly grounded in the braille-using community.

The UEB Rulebook will soon be available for free download under the Creative Commons License in print and braille formats, and organisations will be able to distribute it on a cost-recovery basis. 
Trans-Tasman Braille Proficiency Certificate

In 2007 the Australian Braille Authority and the Braille Authority of New Zealand 
began discussions to develop a joint braille proficiency certificate that could be offered in both countries, and which would thus ensure a common benchmark for transcribers and educators learning braille. Because both Australia and New Zealand have introduced UEB, such a certificate became, for the first time, an achievable goal. The discussions culminated in the offering of the first Trans-Tasman Certificate of Proficiency in Unified English Braille in 2008. The Certificate was again offered in 2009, and six candidates from Australia successfully completed the exam. Because of the level of interest, it is likely that the Certificate will be offered annually. In 2010 it will be offered over the two-week period beginning Monday September 20 and concluding on Friday October 1.
Congratulations to all those who demonstrate their commitment to maintaining best-practice standards in braille proficiency by undertaking the examination.
The 2009 Annual Meeting Revisited
The 2009 ABA Annual Meeting was held on Saturday 30th May in Sydney. The meeting was well-attended, and delegates and observers tackled the agenda with relish. An important focus of the meeting was a comprehensive discussion of the Strategic Review, but there was still time to learn about braille competitions in NSW and Queensland, and the Braille Nest (an initiative of the WA Department of Education involving braille-related activities for young children) and activities related to the Louis Braille bicentenary that were in various stages of development.
ABA Annual Meetings are the only opportunity for all member organisations to come together to talk, think, and collectively dream about braille in Australia. The more engagement there is at our annual meetings, the more likely we are to leave feeling energised and focussed. It can be difficult to express oneself freely in a large group that convenes only once a year, but I hope that we will continue to work to get the maximum benefit from our meetings.

ABA Strategic Review

In early 2009 the ABA Executive commenced a strategic review of the ABA’s structure and operations, the results of which were discussed at length during the 2009 ABA Annual Meeting. Since then, progress has been made on incorporating the key outcomes of that discussion:
· The ABA Executive has started to explore ways of increasing general awareness of the ABA’s role and activities. Social networking and social media are both becoming important avenues of communication for individuals and organisations, and it is becoming standard practice for anyone who wants to “get the word out” to have a Facebook page, blog, or Twitter following. Unfortunately there are some significant accessibility issues that have not yet been addressed by the developers of social networking platforms such as Facebook. But provided these issues are given due consideration, there is much potential for the ABA in making greater use of the opportunities that social media offers. In the meantime, the Ozbrl discussion list continues to provide an important forum for the sharing of information about the ABA’s activities and braille generally. Over 2200 messages have now been posted to Ozbrl, and there are over 200 members. Subscribing to Ozbrl is easily achieved by sending a blank email message to ozbrl-subscribe@yahoogroups.com.
· Convenors of State and Territory ABA Subcommittees were invited to participate in the ABA Executive’s monthly teleconferences, and some have chosen to do so, which has led to some valuable dialogue and strengthening of the linkages between the national Executive and the ABA’s local networks.
· After further discussion and feedback, the Executive agreed to use the term “regional braille forum” to refer to the basic unit (or perhaps we should call it the basic cell) of the ABA’s structure at the local level. The term “advisory”, which had previously been suggested, was felt by some Committees to presume a level of inflexibility that would stifle creativity and limit community outreach. A new draft Terms of Reference for the ABA was produced by the Executive, and this was circulated to Round Table members as part of the supporting documentation for the 2010 Annual General Meeting Special Resolutions. The passage of these Special Resolutions would allow the ABA to make the structural changes that had been recommended by the strategic review. It is pleasing to note that the two enabling Special Resolutions were passed unanimously at the Round Table’s Annual General Meeting in Auckland on May 25. The Executive will present the draft Terms of Reference at the ABA’s 2010 Annual Meeting and invite feedback prior to their finalisation and submission to the Round Table Executive for approval.
· The Strategic Review identified a lack of financial resources and administrative support as barriers to the expansion of the ABA’s activities to meet the growing needs and expectations of the braille community. The Round Table itself is facing resourcing challenges, and is currently not in a position to provide the resources that the ABA Executive believes are necessary if the ABA’s roles and activities are to be sustainable into the future. The Round Table and ABA Executives have agreed to have further discussions about this in the coming months.
· After discussion with the Round Table Executive, it has been decided to replace four specific ABA Executive position titles with the more flexible and inclusive title of General Executive Committee Member. The size of the Executive has not changed, but we are hoping that, over time, more people will consider nominating now that the somewhat intimidating position titles of Vice-chair, Liaison Officer, International Representative, and Immediate Past Chair, have been decommissioned. The positions of Chair, and Secretary/Treasurer, have been retained as such.

The Strategic Review has been a valuable initiative, and the outcomes reflect input from all sections of the braille community. The expansion of the ABA network to include participation from braille users outside the major capital cities is particularly significant. I am confident that this revitalised structure will place the ABA in a good position to take advantage of new opportunities that are offered in today’s socially-networked world of mobile communication and rapid technological change.

International Focus
The ABA’s main area of direct engagement at an international level is with the ICEB. As a member of the ICEB Executive and also the organisation’s Treasurer, Bill Jolley continues to do a characteristically excellent job of promoting Australia’s views and perspectives. Bill will provide more detail in his separate report on ICEB activities, so it need only be noted here that he will be attending the ICEB Executive’s meeting in the UK in July 2010. We look forward to receiving the Executive’s mid-term report on its activities since the 2008 General Assembly and, in particular, on the progress it has made in implementing the Resolutions that were passed at the General Assembly. The ICEB is best placed to address braille-related issues that have a cross-jurisdictional relevance, such as the reliability and affordability of refreshable braille technology, braille music preservation and promotion, braille labelling standards for consumer products, and the identification of areas for further research.
Of course, the ICEB’s principal activity since 1993 has been the development of UEB, and now that the intensive initial phase of this work is approaching completion, the ongoing maintenance and refinement of UEB will begin. The Australian Braille Authority remains willing to play an active role in the ICEB’s soon-to-be-established UEB Code Maintenance Committee, as well as continuing our support of ICEB as the focus of its activity diversifies into other areas.

Bill Jolley was invited to give the Keynote Presentation at a braille conference in Canada in October 2009 organised by CNIB. The title of the presentation was Braille in Developing Counties. Bill also gave a presentation during the same conference about Australia’s experiences implementing UEB. Both papers were well-received, and bear testimony to the high regard in which Bill is held by the international braille community. 
The development of UEB has provided opportunities to strengthen and promote the use of braille in the Pacific region. So far, Papua New Guinea and the Solomon Islands have adopted UEB, and various regional and country-specific training initiatives have been undertaken thanks particularly to AusAid sponsorship and the support of organisations such as the Royal Institute for Deaf and Blind Children, and Vision Australia. Frances Gentle provides more detail in her separate report. The ABA recognises the need for braille promotion in the Pacific region, and places a high priority on assisting with the implementation of UEB and other related activities. 
Braille Signage
The Disability Discrimination Act 1992 ("the DDA") is the key piece of Commonwealth legislation that seeks to eliminate discrimination against people on the ground of disability. The DDA primarily operates through a mechanism that allows complaints to be lodged with the Australian Human Rights Commission (AHRC) about alleged instances of discrimination in areas of life covered by the Act (such as access to premises, accommodation, education, employment, and the provision of goods, services and facilities). The DDA also allows for the development of technical standards in a number of areas, including access to premises, education, and transport. These DDA Standards provide detailed advice about how organisations must meet their obligations under the DDA, and compliance with a DDA Standard is equivalent to compliance with the DDA in the area covered by the Standard.
DDA Standards have previously been developed for public transport and education, and these are now in force across Australia. Over the past nine years, a lot of work has gone into the development of standards for access to premises, and it is pleasing that the new Access to Premises (Buildings) Standards are expected to become law in August 2010 and to commence operation in May 2011. The Premises Standards, as they are more concisely known, will substantially improve access for people with a disability to the built environment, and will help promote the objectives of both the DDA and the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (aka UNCRPD, the Disability Convention, or DisCo).
One section of the Premises Standards deals with the provision of accurate and appropriate braille signage in certain areas of public buildings such as shopping centres, office blocks and hotels. As industry prepares for the introduction of the new Standards, the ABA Executive is receiving a growing number of requests for advice about specifications for braille signage. At the same time, the Executive is becoming increasingly aware of inaccurate, often unreadable, braille signs that are being either imported or produced locally and installed without sufficient quality assurance procedures. There is an emerging role for the ABA to play by working collaboratively with organisations in the blindness sector to develop comprehensive advice and training that, among other things, will emphasise the need for signmakers to have their braille signage proofread by someone who is braille-literate.
Conclusion: Experience, Hope, and the Full Catastrophe
As I contemplate the life and times of Rabbi Alert Lewis, as chronicled by Mitch Albom, I can’t help thinking of Zorba the Greek. He was, like the Reb, addicted to life in all its chiaroscuro manifestations. In the movie version (though not in the novel by Nikos Kazantzakis) Zorba is asked if he has been married. Zorba replies, "Am I not a man? Of course I've been married. Wife, house, kids, everything ... the full catastrophe.” He is not using “full catastrophe” to imply that being married and having children is a disaster, but rather to evoke the richness of life with all its dilemmas and paradoxes, joys and sorrows, tragedies and melodramas, zeniths and nadirs, dreams and nightmares, successes and failures. Full Catastrophe Living involves living mindfully, in the moment, fully present to the experience, whether it be the feeling of breath cycling through our nostrils, or waiting in an airport check-in queue, or listening to the drone of an annual report in an air-conditioned hotel room.
This is the eighth annual report I have presented as Chair of the Australian Braille Authority. The first four were written in the 1990s, while the remainder were written over the past four years. As I read over them now I am struck by how often certain themes recur: braille in retreat, braille under threat, braille as one of an ensemble of accessible formats, the need for a new generation of braille leaders. In those reports, and in the activities that they summarise, there is a lot of talking and thinking about braille, with a little social dreaming mixed in for good measure. In this, my final report as Chair, I want to emphasise the essentiality of the experience of braille—living it in its full catastrophe. It’s not enough to think about braille and talk about it if we don’t, primarily, approach it on the basis of our own personal encounter. Otherwise, and to misquote T S Eliot, we can find the meaning, but miss the experience. And if we don’t have the lived experience of braille to fall back on to validate the claims of liberation and empowerment made for it, then we can easily lose hope when we’re told that braille is under threat, or that Doomsday is looming, or that it faces a technological nemesis.
The science fiction writer Kurt Voonnegut was once asked how he felt about living in a computerised world. He replied:

I work at home, if I wanted to I could have a computer right by the bed, and I'd never have to leave it. But I use a typewriter, and afterward I mark up the pages with a pencil. Then I call up this woman called Carol, out of Woodstock, and say, are you still doing typing? Sure, she is. And her husband is trying to track bluebirds out there, not having much luck. So we chit chat back and forth, and I say okay I'll send you the pages.

And I go down the step and my wife calls, where are you going? Well, I say, I'm going to buy an envelope, she says you're not a poor man, why don't you buy a thousand envelopes, they'll deliver them, and you can put them in the closet.

And I say, hush. So I go to the news stand across the street, where they sell magazines and lottery tickets, and stationery. I have to get in line because there are people buying candy and all that sort of thing, and I talk to them.

The woman behind the counter has a jewel bit between her eyes, and when it's my turn, I ask her if there have been any big winners lately?

I get my envelope, and seal it up and go to the postal convenience centre down the block, at the corner of 47th Street and 2nd Avenue, where I'm secretly in love with the woman behind the counter.

I keep absolutely poker faced, and never let her know how I feel about her. One time I had my pocket picked in there, and got to meet a cop and tell him about it.

Anyway I address the envelope to Carol at Woodstock, I stamp the envelope and I mail it in the mail box in front of the post office, and I go home. And I've had a hell of a good time.

I wonder how many school students learning braille today regard it as something that they can use to have a good time. I wonder how many teachers of those students regard braille as something both they and their students can use to have a good time. And I wonder how often those of us involved in the serious business of code development, report writing, strategic reviewing, marking proficiency exams, and all the other busyness that our bureaucratised, technologised, expertised (but oh how civilised) world offers us, are able to really “do” braille and have a good time while we’re doing it. Braille is not only under threat, but in many ways it, itself, IS a threat, to bureaucrats and experts and just plain ordinary people who can’t access it because they haven’t learnt to read it either by touch or sight and who fear, deep in their subconscious, that braille might subvert their power, and make those of us who are empowered by it somehow equal with them, and our experiences as valid as theirs. But I’ve seen at firsthand over the past few years that if braille is presented to the community as something that we can all help “do” and “make”, then braille becomes part of the bridge, not part of the chasm. People reach out instinctively to touch braille if they come across it on a street-front window; they reveled in the experience of making it in the sand—and so did we. And a community that is reaching out is one that we, as braille users, can more easily feel embraced by. What causes the epiphany that summons the paradigm shift is the shared experience of braille, and no amount of writing or reviewing or marking can replace the soul-singing when we have a hell of a good time while we’re sharing it.
I’ve recently read a book called How to Succeed at Aging without really Dying, by Lyla Blake Ward. I can’t always afford to be as technology-free as Kurt Voonnegut—if I were, I would not be able to read 99% of the books that I read, and for me reading is as much a part of that full catastrophe of life as breathing or losing my mobile phone or chairing a meeting. So I was using my refreshing (not to mention refreshable) braille display after having scanned the book into my computer and processed it using an OCR package to produce readable text from the scanned images, and I came across this passage:
swimming is the best exercise, unless you want to prevent osteoporosis, in which case you'll have to build upper-body strength by lifting weights, remembering that weight lifting is not aerobic and aerobic exercise is vital for circulation, which is why you have to jog, walk, or cycle, preferably before eating, because you have to wait at least an hour after eating to engage in any vigorous pursuit—especially since the time you eat and what you eat is crucial to your well-being, and you must get those carbs in for extra energy, unless you're one of those people who doesn't do well with carbs and needs more protein and fiber, and of course we all need more fiber, and remember that the sugar you find in those eight helpings of fruit and vegetables is not the same as the sugar in a jelly doughnut, one of which has more fat than an average person needs in a week, except for those fish fats you can't get enough of since they're better than meat—which, though technically a protein, is completely unnecessary in a healthy diet replete with beans and grains, including rice—never white, always brown—and soy products, sometimes shown to decrease calcium and vitamin D, which of course you can replace with dairy products like yogurt, cheese, sour cream—unless you have a cholesterol problem, in which case you want to keep away from whole milk or whole eggs and switch to some of the substitutes on the grocery shelves that replace fat with a few chemicals you may want to avoid if you're worried about your liver or blood pressure that is sure to go up with an excessive intake of the sodium found in prepared soups, frozen dinners, soy sauce, Worcestershire sauce, tomato sauce, crackers, salted nuts, and salami—also high in saturated fats, which are worse than monounsaturated fats but equal to polyunsaturated fats, to be avoided at all costs, though not at the price of causing tension or worry, two harmful emotions that wreak such havoc on your body (lower your immune system, cause impaired vision and insomnia, intensify allergic reactions) that even if you exercise, exchange all meats and dairy products for organically grown vegetables and avoid McDonald's like the plague, they will kill you in the end.

And because I’m reading this in braille I know that it’s one long sentence with a deliciously satisfying dose of commas. And because I’m reading it in braille I can read some parts more quickly, and stop and laugh, and then re-read and laugh again. And because I’m reading it in braille, my imagination is free to conjure the author’s voice (or any other voice, for that matter). And because I’m reading this in braille I’m experiencing the words rather than merely noting their meaning. And because I’m reading this in braille, I’m able to reach the fullstop at the end and know that I’ve had a hell of a good time reading it. And I marvel anew that it was thanks to a 16-year-old French boy and 200 years of tradition that I can find the experience.

There is a principle known to those who study techniques of surviving emergencies called The Rule of Three. It states: you cannot survive: three minutes without air; three

hours without shelter in extreme conditions; three days without water; three weeks without food; three months without companionship or love … and three seconds without spirit and hope.
There are many reasons for us, as a community of braille users, to be hopeful for the future: we have a code that has flourished over the past 200 years, often in the face of significant challenges. Developments in technology have been pressed into the service of braille more often than they have been used to cast doubt on its relevance. There is greater dialogue and information-sharing between countries than ever before, and prospects for increased sharing of braille materials appear good. As Unified English Braille becomes more widely-established, there is likely to be greater uniformity of braille training and accreditation procedures among countries, and more opportunities for the development of international best-practice guidelines.
As Rabbi Lewis’ compelling demonstration shows, the gradual accumulation of wisdom and tradition gives life and substance to our experience, and helps protect it against bureaucracy, ignorance, lack of self-reflection, and the other chaotic forces of our quantum universe. Louis Braille’s legacy is sure and lasting, and his spirit of creativity, persistence and optimism will always be our companion as our hopes and dreams shape the world to come, and as we allow ourselves to experience the richness, diversity, and full catastrophe of the world that now is.
It has been a privilege to have served as Chair of the Australian Braille Authority during the past four years, and to be sustained and energised by the community of braille users. Thanks to braille, I’ve had a hell of a good time.!
Long live braille—may it rock through the ages!! 

Bruce Maguire

June 3, 2010
Bruce@brucemaguire.com
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